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The meeting was called tQ Qrder at 3.20 p.m.

AGENDA ITEM 83: PREPARATIONS FOR THE SPECIAL SESSION OF THE GENERAL ASSEMBLY IN
1990 (cQntinued) (A/44/3, A/44/45, A/44/303, A/44/361, A/44/409 and CQrr.l,
A/44/477, A/44/551, A/44/6l7, A/44/689)

1. Mr. MELLQ-BARRETO (Brazil) saie :hat, if the econQmies of the developing
CQuntries were, not stagnating or declining there would be no need tQ discuss the
{PJt~~~~at~~~Qf eCQnomic grQwth and dev~lop~ent in,thQse cQuntri~s at a sp~cial
sess~on of the General Assembly. Per cap~ta ~nCQme ~n the develQp~ng countr~es had
fallen to the level Qf the 1960s Qr 1970s. Moreover, there had been a huge net
trabs~er Qf reSQurces from developing tQ developed cQuntries.

.2.~ T \I~ ~~s)n~'ces~~~f tQ a~1.alyse the interrelated causes Qf that situatiQn and tQ
;I\'-sffe'k ways and means Qf rever-sing the negative trend. Regrettably, previous

attempts in that directiQn had not prouuced the expected results, because the
discussiQns had been referred to specialized bodies where brQad macro-economic
problems were treated separately frQm each other as technical issues. Moreover,
serious negotiations had been opposed by those who argued that growth and
development in the developing countries CQuld only be achieved through structural
adjustments, which usually resulted in recession and social unrest. The
international community as a whole should clearly tt~ke the essential steps to
foster development t" .rough concerted action.

3. Authoritative sources reported that the budget deficits, fiscal and monetary
policies, fluctuations in exchange rates, high interest rates, protectionist
practices and huge subsidizat;ons in all or nearly all the developed countries were
the main causes Qf the diffic~lties currently affecting the global economy, and
those problems could not be solved by the developing countries. It would be
interesting to know whether the fact that the longest period of growth and
development in the industrialized world coincided with the worst economic period in
the developing countries, regardless of their national policies, was merely a
coincidence or a sign that the "trickle-down" theory had fC'liled.

4. The developing countries, which knew better than anyone that their main
problems were poverty, infant mortality, illiteracy, disease, homelessness and
unemployment, did not have adequate financial resources to tackle them, because
burdensome foreign debt servicing, the deterioration of the terms of trade and
their lack of access to the best markets had wiped out their capacity to import,
save and invest. Even th-: countries that did not have such problems as capital
flight or lack of foreign investment were now having difficulty in attracting
capital, acquiring new technologies and modernizing their agricultural, industrial
and service sectors. Once again, countries that did nQt practise what they
preached were recommending as a means of overcoming the problem, such measures as
open markets, the reduction or elimination of subsidies and wage and price controls
to combat inflation.
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(Mr. Mello-Barreto, Brazil)

5. The present economic situation in the developing countries also coincided with
a long period of crisis in multilateralism. Important industrialized countries
were taking unilateral action that completely disregarded the rules of
multilateralism and commitments to dismantle trade barriers and promote
flexibility. Moreover, the multilateral financial institutions were being used to
oversee debt strategies devised solely by creditors and were not fUlfilling their
original mandates. The special session of the General Assembly should provide the
impetus for a ~eturn to strengthened multilateralism in the economic area and to
restore credibility to international co-operation for development.

6. Mr. ELGHOUAYEL (Tunisia) said that the limited and short-range development
approaches currently taken by the developing countries were proving increasingly
inadequ~te in the light of the tasks to be accomplished and the changes in
international political and economic relations. The Group of 11 had accordingly
proposed that the General Assembly should hold a special session devoted to the
revitalization of economic growth and development in th~ developing countries. In
that connection, recent trends concerning transnational corporations and in
international economic relations discussed by the Commission on Transnational
Corporations at its fifteenth session, in April 1989, should be borne in mind.
According to the Commission's findings, the main parameters of the restructuring of
the world economy, characterized by geometrical progression, should be utilized in
such a way that the developing 'ountries could derive from them the necessary
dynamism and energy to become _.~rmly integrated in the international commercial and
financi31 system. The developing countries could thus initiate a genuine
development process, based on interdependence and free from humiliating assistance
policies.

1. The countries of Eastern Europe were ex~eriencing rapid chaLges which would
soon have an impact on the whole structure of international economic relations.
The positive effects of that process on the developing countries should be
maxirnized, but the international community as a whole must ensure that the
resources designed to promote the socio-economic development of the third world
were not diverted to the purposes of restructuring and modernizing the societies of
Eastern Europe, which were already highly industrialized.

8. The continuing external debt crisis, which was also seriously affecting
Tunisia, was forcing the econ~mies of the developing countries to become
progressively delinked from the world economy, a process that was reflected in the
decline in their per capita income and their deteriorating growth and development
prospects. Powerful economic forces, that were linked to the macro-economic
policies of the OECD countries, were beyond the control of the developing world and
forced it to cut back investment and public expenditure drastically. It was to be
hoped that the idea of establishing a new mechanism to deal exclusively with debt
management would continue to gain ground. That truly international service could
become the third pillar of the Bretton Woods system and would enable the World Bank
(IBRD) and the International Monetary Fund (IMF) further and fully to assume their
respective mandates and functions, so that the resources available to them could be
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used for the purposes for which they had been mobilized. Th. special seslion of
~h. General Assembly devoted to int.rnational .conomic co-op. ration should b.
utilized al an opportunity for studying all those topics in greater depth and for
agreelng on sp.cific proposals that would improve the prosp~cts of solving the
s.rious d.bt probl.m.

0, Mx. SJLALAHJ (Jndonesia) laid that the d.cilion by the G.neral As.embly to
,lold a .pecial I ••slon on intornational .conomic co-op.ration, to coincid' with the
.nd of a particul~rly frustrating d.ca~. of painful adjustment, .conomic stagnation
and locial and pCjitical upheaval In the dev.loping countri.l, was ,sl.ntial and
timely.

lO~ In order to build a bett.r futu~e bal.d on .~uality, p.acft and prosp.rity, the
int.rnational community would have to d.al with the .zilting serious .conomic
imbalancel allociat.d with mun.tary and financial ~u'ltionl, for.ign d.bt, flows of
r.sources and trad., and would allo have to tackl' n~wer iSIU.1 such as human
r.,ources dev.lopment, access to technology and the r.lationship betwe.n
environment and development.

11. Mr. LIEBCHEN (G.rman Democratic Republic) stressed the importanc. of holding a
special "slion of the General Assembly on international economic co-operation, to
set priorities for up to the turn of the c.ntury and perhapl beyond. The talkl of
the session had bven clearly set out in General Assembly decision 43/460, a
balanc.d anci obj.ctiv. compromis. which would permit the conlideration of two
clos.ly r.lat.d ~u.stionll the ItatuI of international .conomio co-op.ration al a
whole and the alarming economic and locial litua~ion in mOlt developing countries.

12. '1'0 bring about more broad-based manag.m.nt of the world .conomy, r.fl.cting
the int.r"t, of all groups of Stat." solutionl mUlt b. lought to such urgent
probl.ms as the ••ternal debt of the dev.loping countri.s, the normalization of
trad., the str.ngthening of sci.ntific and t.chno10gical co-operation, human
r.sourc.s dev.lopment, environmental prot.ction and the provision of ade~uat. food
for a growing world popUlation,

13. It was thus vital that the forthcoming sp.cial leslion should end in consenlUS
on m.asur.s in whose impl.mentation all countri.s would combine th.ir .fforts.
Such an ambitious ~bj.ctive required prompt agreements during the current
preparations. They Ihould lay down the conc.ptual guidelines and focuses for
international .conomic co-operation in the 19901, including such important matters
as the function of national economies in the world .conomy, the responsibility
Ihared between d.v~loped and developing countries, th. role of the United Nations
in promoting economic ~etent., sustained growth and tn••limination of poverty and
under-development.

14. Ther. would doubtless be repercussions on the preparation of the new
int.rnational dav.lopment strategy which was evidently closely related to th.
special s.ssion, the purpose of both being to tackl. the most urgent problems of
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international economic development, improve international economic relations and
help to promote dialogue, co-operation and multilateralJsm and United Nations
activity in the economic and social fieldE.

15. ~ AYE AXl-M¥1HI (Myanmor) said that important changss were taking place in
the economic sphere, both regionally and globally, and t~e international community
must work together to face the challenges and seize the opportunities which they
implied. The forthccming special session of the General Assembly would be an
excellent opportunity to bogin.

16. During the 1~80s, the world economy had undergone sustained growth but the
developing countries had not enjoyed the benefits of that period of prosperity. In
order to revitalize growt~ and development in the developing countries, the
forthcoming special session must concentlate on certain areas of vital concern to
thom.

17. The first question which must be addressed was that of commodity prices, which
displayed a dangerous downward trend that must be halted. Enhanced purchasing
powor for the developing countries resulting from an increase in their exrort
oarnings could stimulate exports from the industri~~ized countries and contribute
significantly to their economic dynamis~. Another question which must be addressed
was trade. Her country had followed with interest the agreements OD economic
integration and free trade between the developed countries, and hoped that they
would not adversely affect the interests of the developing countries Which still
faced the obstacles of protectionism and spreadin; non~tariff barriers in the
developed market economies. The losses to developing countries caused by
protectionist measures had been estimated at double the velue of the official
development assistance they received. That situation could not continue. Other
matters which should be tackled during the special session were external debt and
development, and resource flows, on which the revival of economic growth in the
developing countries depended.

18. Mr. PIHU (Romania) said that the forthcoming special session would not in
itself resolve the problems of the developing countries, but might lead to a new
consensus on development whiCh would benefit both ~eveloped and developing
countries. The international community should r~cognize that partial solutions to
the interrelated problems of money, finance, resource flows, trade, external debt
and development in general were not valid, and thr.t a comprehensive solution must
be sought in order to avoid catastrophic consequpn IS and political conflict.

19. His delegation was concerned that, deBpit~ thQ great efforts made, the
Committee was making no progress on the provisional agenda and draft final documen
for submission to the General Assembly at the special session. He hoped that the
current consultations would result in progress on a substantlve document.

20. M~~yton (Now ZQ~land) tOfr~-t~ Chair..
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21. Kr~WANG-IAQlly (China) said that the developed countries had enjoyed
continuous economic growth through the 1980. while the developing countries,
because of falling commodity prices, protectionist measures and high interest
ratus, among other things, had exerienced a notable economic decline.

22. Tho situation must be corrected, and growth in the developing countries
revived. To that end, the special session of the General Assembly should reach a
new world consensus on economic growth and development for the 1990s and produce a
new underRtanding on the framework and principles which would apply in the
strengthening of international economic co-operation. Thos n objectives could be
attained only thro~gh substantive dialogue in which ~he ~a, le. concerned adapted
to changing circumstance. and displayed a more nexi. lr lnel realistic attitude. It
was to be hoped that the countries which had not yet d~ ., to take part in the
special session would soon reach a favourable decision i. ~hat regard.

23. In the view of his delegation, the final document being drawn up by the
Preparatory Committee should address the following issuesl the transformation of
the world economy as a result of growing interdependence between various economies,
~henges in patterns of production, consumption and trade, the increasing
internationalization of financial markets ana the growing tendency towards regional
economic integration, urgent ~nd high-priority problems affecting the world
economy, and particularly the developing countries, in the interrelated areas of
debt, trade, cOMmoditie., money and finance and in connection with issues such as
poverty, environment. population and human resources development, policy
recommendations for international economic co-operation, including guidelines for
the activities of the various bodies of the United Nations system, and the role of
the United Nations and the changes which have to be introduced in the system in
order to respond tn the new realities of the world econon~.

24. In conclusion, he said that it was necessary to speed up preparations for the
special session and to reach an agreement on the provisional agen~a as soon as
possible. His delegation supported the work of the Chairman of the Preparatory
Committee and was prepared to work with groups of countries and delegations in Ihe
process of preparing for the special session.

25. Mr. TSHl1NMBWE (Zaire) said that modern hiAtory had never seen changes so
profound as those that were currently taking place in the world economy, nor such a
marked dichotomy between policies and ideologifts, on the one hand, and the real
nature of international economic relations, on the other. There was an urgent
need, in such circumstances, to redefine the concept of internat.ional economic
co-operation, because long-term international peace and security depended on
satisfactory economic and social development.

26. His delegation welcomed the decision to convnne the special session of the
General Assembly, which would provide an opportunity to address the problem of
underdevelopment in a world marked by severe inequalities between the growth rates
of the developing and the industrialized countries, the dire problem of the
developing countries' debt, alarming population growth and disturbances to the
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environment, endangering life on our planet, and reaffirmed its conviction that the
United Nations system represented the ideal and irreplaceable framework for the
concerted reori9ntation of development and international co-operation.

27. He endorsed some of the ideas expressed in the outline report of the
Secretary-General to the Preparatory Committee: account must be taken of the link
between growth and development; mechanisms should be established to solve the debt
crisis and to end the net transfer of resources from the developing to the
developed countries; particular attention should be paid to Africa, where the
majority of the least developed countries were situated; and account should be
taken, in addressing growth and development, of environmental problems. During the
special session, the Secretary-General should submit a more critical and realistic
analysis of the world economy in order that Member States might address the issues
raised on a more pragmatic basis.

28. Mr. FAIVET (Observer for Switzerland) said that the current relaxation in
political tensions, particularly between East and West, provided the international
community with an opportunity to reach a consensus on ways of revitalizing the
world economy and, in particular, the development of the deve'oping countries,
which would be the theme of the next special session of the General Assembly.

29. If growth and development were to be revived in the developing countries, a
series of guidelines for international policies must be drawn up at the special
session. Every State in the international community must promote a multilateral
and open world economic system which facilitated exports from the developing
countries and productive foreign investment in those countries. International
economic co-operation must be improved and int~n3ified in order to bring about more
durable solutions to world macro-economic problems and to create an international
economic situation in which, once the debt problem had been resolv6d, all countries
might fulfil their development objectives. While it was up to the countries
themselves to determine their development strategy, they must, if they were to
generate lasting growth, make structural adjustments and promote the mechanisms of
the market and the private sector. The developing countries, and the least
developed countries in particular, should receive outside financial support, which
would be effective only to the extent that it was properly managed by those
countries. Both national strategies and elements of outside support must reflect
the diversity of local situations and be directed towards the strengthening of
institutions, the utilization of human resources and increased participation by the
populations of the developing countries. The rational management of natural
resources should occupy a special place in society's scale of values, because
relations between the environment and development were currently of crucial
importance.

30. It was the task of the present generation to adapt interLational structures
with a view to promoting movement towards a system that was freer both in political
and economic terms. That task could be compared, in terms of its diffiCUlty, to
the reinvention of the international economic system by the generations of 1:he
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1940. and the 1950s. The special session provided the international community with
the opportunity to assume that responsibility and to take up the struggle against
the .0-ca11ed "new enemies", i.e., drug., terrorism, chemical weapons and diseases,
as well as against the cancerous elements of the world economyl debt, poverty and
the worsening of underdevelopment.

31. Mr. Ghela1 (Tuni.ia) resumed the CbAlI.

32. Mr. QULP CHillS EL GHAQUIH (Mauritania) said that the General Assembly's
decision to convene a special .ession devoted to international economic
co-operation was justified in view of the complexity and s.riousness of the
situation faced by the majority of the world population, which required radical and
prompt solutions. The ever .harper imbalances in world economic relations, the
structural deficit which continued to affect the balance of payments of most
developing countries and the hunger and malnutrition to which a fifth of mankind
appeared to be permanently condemned were problems which throatened the very
.urvival af millions of humBn beings.

33. The Committee of the Whole should constitute a negotiating framework for the
formulation of precise commitments and concrete measures in order not to disappoint
th~ huge hopes invested in the special session. To that end, it had at its
disposal the outline report of the Secretary-General on the international economic
situation, which described in the most unambiguous terms the obstacles to the
revitalilacion of growth and development in the developing countries and provided
illuminating guid.lin.s for a positive development of the situationl to halt and
substantially reverse the net transfer of resources and to apply solutions which
took account of the interrelationship between moneta~y and financial issues, debt,
trade and ~evelopment.

34. Mauritania welcomed the fact that the international community, by convening
the Second United Nations Conference on the Least Peveloped Countries, was
concerning itself with the particularly serious problems confronting those
countrie., and hoped that realistic and practicable measures would be adopted in
that connection.

35. The report of the Secretary-G~neral providAd a precise and realistic
assessment of the .conomic and social situation in Africa ond it proposed urgent
measures to alleviate that situation. The unanimously accepted statement that the
1980s had been a lost decade for development was especially applicable in the case
of Africa. Consequently, the special session of the General Assembly to be held
four years after the one devoted to the critical situation in Africa ~as

particularly important for that continent.

36. ML~~NAS de WHIST (Ecuador) said that she did not detect any strong sense
of commitment in the discussions begun among the various regional groups to define
the scope and content of the special session of the General Assembly devoted to
international economic co-operation.
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37. The current situation was characterized by profound contradictions. on the
one hand, democracy was encouraged as the political norm for the Government of
States, the deterioration in the environment and the exist.nce of one thousand
million people living in extreme poverty were recognized, and there was talk of a
technological revolution, but at the same time incompatible attit~des were
maintained and the possibility of finding remedies for the ~lawl in human society
was denied.

38. The special session offered an opportunity tor the international community to
achieve a new consensus on the changes that had occurred in the international
economic situation which required the United Nations system and its Member States
to be capable of constant adaptation.

39. For the first time in their history, the nations of the world had the means of
putting an end to the hunger, ignorance and extreme poverty in which one thousand
milli~n people in the developing countries were living. It was therefore
Jmperative to revitalize growth, but not the kind of growth that had hitherto
allowed a few people to become increasingly rich while the poor became increasingly
ponr.

40. At the special session, unresolved problems should be considered with a view
to finding realistic and immediate solutions. That would require political will on
the part of Member States and, even more so, the will and cornmit~ent of United
Nations or~4ns and progr~nes to make a re~lity of the resolutions and mandates for
which the~ had been created. Some of the problems were. the net transfer of
resourc~s from developing countries to industrialized countries in payment of debts
and debt-servicing, the unregulated export of private capital to financial centres,
and the continuing decline in prices for raw materials and semi-finished goods
exported by developing countries, which was made worse by the fluctuations in the
world trade system. In such a situation, any planning undertaken by a developing
country to improve its production sector, domestic trade and exports was condemned
to failure unless trade and financial imbalances were corrected and unless a
soluti~n was found to the problem of external debt, and the protectionist
arrangements affecting goods from developing countries were abolished.

41. ~J_L__~~N_MQQSSA (Morocco) said that during the cold war, the attention of
political leaders had focused on what appeared to ~e more urgent prob~~ms, 3nd the
adoption of a common approach to the problems of the world economy had therefore
been delayed. In the Ministeri~l Declaration of Caracas and the Belgrade
Declaration made at the Ninth Conference of Heads of State or Government of
Non-Aligned Countries, it had been recognized that the convening of the special
session of the General Assembly and negotiations on the future international
davelopment strategy were complementary. Those documents contained a new language
and reflects a political vision centring on dialogue and co-ordination and based on
recognition of the interdependence of ~ll nations.
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42. Political detente was meaningless without a revitalization of economic growth
and development for the benefit of all nations, including the developing and
socialist countries. The topics to be discussed at the special session of the
General Assembly should include the transfer of technology, the question of the
environment 1nd what had been called, since the first Stockholm Conference on the
Environment, the overall balance between resources, population, the environment and
development. It had been somewhat irresponsible not to deal with those topics
sooner. In his opinion, rather than considering each economic sector in detail the
special session of the General Assembly should work out a political agreement based
on general principles. Morocco believed that the agenda of the special session
should give prominence to the grave situation of the fifth of the world population
living in absolute poverty and to the fundamental issue of development.

43. The best way of attacking the crisis in the world economy and especially the
debt crisis at their roots was to strengthen multilateral surveillance of the
economy, taking account of the interests of the developing world represented by the
Group of 77, the Movement of Non-Aligned Countries and the Group of 24. Only
global surveillance would make it possible effectively to co-ordinate the
macro-economic policies of developed countries and ensure that they were compatible
both with the global aims agreed upon at the special session of the General
Assembly and with the requirements of development. That would be the basis for
putting the international economy on a sound footing and gradually improving the
international monetary, financial and trade systems. In that connection, the role
of the International Monetary Fund should be strengthened, and machinery for
periodic consultations should be established. For example, consideration might be
given to the possibility of expanding the meetings of the seven industrialized
countries to include developing and socialist countries in order finally to achieve
a responsible shared management of the world economy. Although that idea might be
considered ambitious by some, it should be the focal point of the deliberations at
the special session, so that a new international social and political contract
could be drawn up, and manichean approaches set aside.

AGENDA ITEM 85: PROTECTION OF GLOBAL CLIMATE FOR PRESENT AND FUTURE GENERATIONS OF
MANKIND (continued)

44. The CHAIRMAN announced that Singapore had joined the sponsors of draft
resolution A/C.2/44/L.40 on protection of global climate for present and future
ge~erations of mankind.

AGENDA ITEM 82: DEVELOP';ENT AND INTERNATIONAL ECONOMIC CO-OPERATION (continued)

(b) TRADE AND DEVELOPj\'ENT

45. The CHAIRMAN said that Zimbabwe had joined the sponsors of draft resolution
A/C.2/44/L.51 on the trade embargo ag~inst Nicaragua.

The meeting rose at 5.35 ~.
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